WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 4th November 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 4th November 2019 at 7.00 pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, N Powell-Brace, M McGuffie, M Barr, A Govier, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, D Bradley, V Stock-Williams, J Thorne, J Hunt
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

Michaela Greener (Deputy Clerk)
There were 19 members of the public present and 1 member of the press.
135. Welcome and Introductions

Cllr Janet Lloyd opened the meeting, with a welcome to guests and an introduction by Councillors and staff present.
136. Apologies

Apologies for non-attendance were given and accepted from Councillors W Battishill, N Smith, R Henley and C Booth.
137.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Barr, Govier, Lithgow, Lloyd, and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillors Thorne, Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillor Lloyd declared a personal interest in agenda item 14b (update from Staffing and Resources Committee) as she was a customer of MTMIT, the IT consultant.

Councillor Thorne declared a persona interest in agenda item 14b(update from Staffing and Resources Committee) as he was a personal friend, as well as a customer of MTMIT, the IT consultant.

138. MINUTES

Two inaccuracies in the previous month’s minutes were advised to the meeting:-

1) The tribute to Terry Milton, former Councillor (deceased) had stated that Cllr Milton had been a Mayor of Wellington, but this was not the case.

2) The confidential minute number 130 had referred to vacant business premises but had confused which had been sold and which was yet to be sold.

Subject to these amendments the minutes of the Planning and Council meetings on 7th October, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as a correct record. 
139. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

A schedule of the Mayor’s engagements over the previous month was circulated, and she gave a verbal summary. The Mayor considered it a particular privilege to have been invited to open the new Wellbeing Hub at Court Fields Community School.  She had also received some excellent ideas about the town from children from Rockwell Green and Beech Grove Schools at the launch of this year’s Civic Awards scheme.
A special mention was made of the visit to Langford Lakes Christmas Tree Farm to choose a Christmas tree for the town. This most generous gift once again enabled the town to enjoy a beautiful tree throughout the festive season.

A final point of key interest was the launch on 14th October of the Town Council’s newly-opened Pop up Shop at 31 Fore Street.

The Mayor took the opportunity to remind Councillors of their statutory duty to set an annual budget, and to ask them to ensure that where possible they attended the forthcoming budget-setting meeting.

140. POLICE REPORT

The police had been unable to attend the meeting but the monthly police report for the previous month was circulated.
A query, to be followed up by the Clerk, was raised as to any reason why there had been a spike in the incidents of ‘violence against the person’ for the month of October.

141. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been previously circulated to Councillors.
Councillors notified they would still like to visit the CCTV monitoring centre in Bridgwater, but this would most likely now need to be in the New Year.

Councillor Barr noted that the high costs of the District Council labour force dealing with the Christmas lights and switch on arrangements and advised he would follow this up with Somerset West and Taunton Council (SWT).

The Clerk clarified the extent of her liaison with SWT concerning land at the Basins. Councillor Stock-Williams advised that the Clerk could contact the Council’s Heritage Officer to see if any grants might be available to purchase land at the Basins.

142. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a)  PC from Transition Town addressed the Council regarding the SWT Climate-Emergency Policy, and the group’s concern that land previously allocated for low-carbon development would be withdrawn from proposals for the current Local Plan. An offer was made for Transition Town to work with the Council on these policies, and an appeal for the Town Council to notify SWT that they wished to see opportunities for low-carbon developments in Wellington. 
(b) LT told Councillors of her concerns around Government proposals for 5G transmission equipment around the country. She and colleagues were extremely worried about the potential harm of these short-wave transmissions to people and wildlife. She raised concerns that the technology had not been independently tested against harm of ill-health through radiation, also that there is no data available to reassure the public that this new mobile network is safe. LT urged Councillors to adopt the Precautionary Principle for Wellington town.
(c) RF advised the meeting that he had over 500 video recordings of local interest made by the late Terry Milton. These fell into three categories:-

· Records of Town Council Events

· Events which indirectly involved the Town Council, and

· Recordings of general historic interest.

It was his intention to compile a list and forward it to the Council to retain for historic purposes. This proposal was well received, and Councillors would consider how best to preserve these visual records once more was known.

Councillors took the opportunity to sincerely thank RF for all the excellent work he does to promote the preservation of the town and community events.

(d) CK spoke on 5G transmission, noting its potential harmful effect on people and wildlife, and the number of trees that would likely be cut down to make way for masts. As well as being unattractive in the landscape he advised that much higher levels of radiation would result. His opinion was that the 5G project was motivated by greed. He urged that the issue should transcend local politics and for the Council to adopt the Precautionary Principle in the hope that further research could be done.
(e) IW advised Councillors that Churches Together would once again be running the sheep trail in local shops, and she asked for agreement again this year to launch the trail at the Christmas Light switch-on ceremony. Completed entries would be collected on 22 December.
143. A motion was proposed to take agenda item 11 next so discussion could take place before members of the public attending the meeting for this purpose.

RESOLVED to take agenda item 11 as the next discussion.

144. PROVISION OF 5G TECHNOLOGY
Councillors noted it was not known how many masts would be erected within the parish boundaries. They did not consider there to be enough information to evaluate what harm the short-wave radiation might cause. Whilst it was felt that a small local Council might not have a significant effect on what would essentially be a Central Government decision, Councillors agreed they should make their voice heard, along with other Councils doing the same nation-wide.
RESOLVED to adopt the Precautionary Principle relating to the roll-out of 5G technology.

RESOLVED for the Clerk to write to Central Government setting out the Council’s position and requesting any reports or data relating to health concerns,

145. GRANT APPLICATIONS
a) Wellesley Park Preschool

Councillor Thorne declared a prejudicial interest for this item as a family member attends this group and would therefore receive benefit from the grant. He left the room prior to the discussion.
Wellesley Park Pre-school had applied for a grant of £3,550 to provide new play equipment and resources.  Councillors were concerned that a grant to this organisation would breach its Grants Policy as the preschool received statutory funding from an umbrella organisation.  It was however recognised as an excellent preschool.  It was felt that the required items were a wish list and there was concern about the amount requested with no evidence of the organisation having made efforts to raise funds itself.  

RESOLVED to refuse the award of a grant.

b) Wellington Boots Walking Football

Wellington Boots Walking Football, a community-based project, for all levels and all ages was seeking a grant of £118.93.  The group’s aims were to improve overall fitness, help with rehabilitation (especially heart and knee problems) and to create a sociable environment within the community.  Councillors agreed this was a very worthwhile project which reached sectors of the community who would otherwise not take part in sport.  They were impressed by the group and wish to encourage them.  

RESOLVED to grant the full award in the sum of £118.93.

(c) West Somerset Area Quaker Meeting Celebration of Light 

Councillor V Stock-Williams declared a personal interest in this item as she is a frequent steward for the organisation.  The Celebration of Light had been an annual event in Wellington for the last 12 years. Its aim was to provide a quiet and beautiful space in the peace garden behind the Quaker Meeting House in the centre of town. The group had requested £241.00 to buy the candles and decorations.  Councillors were pleased to support this group which was asking for a relatively small amount of money.  They agreed the venue added value to the Christmas events in the town. It was known to be popular with all ages and to have a lasting impact.  

RESOLVED to grant the full award in the sum of £241.00.
d) Wellington Squash and Racketball Club 

Councillor M McGuffie declared an interest in this item as family members had played at the club in the past.  
Wellington Squash and Racketball Club was a local organisation set up in 1978 to promote these sports locally. The club had requested £2000 towards the £3,976.18 cost of refurbishing changing rooms.  Councillors acknowledged the benefits the club brought to the town. They were of the opinion however that the club was largely run as a commercial venture and had benefitted from grant funding in previous years. The Council considered the group to have reasonable cash reserves.  
The Finance Committee, having met earlier that evening had recommended that no grant be paid. 
Councillors proposed a motion to offer a grant in the reduced sum of £1,000, however this was voted against and therefore not passed.

A second motion to make no grant at all was then proposed and a vote taken.

RESOLVED that no grant would be paid.
146. Remembrance Events in 2020
The Council considered the three events taking place next year and the Royal British Legion’s (RBL) proposal to consider amalgamating them into one event. This should be a celebration rather than a commemoration. The RBL hoped the event could be piggy-back onto another event, if possible, to maximise participation.  The time span of the events was considered a barrier to having just one event. 
RESOLVED to clarify if these were Civic or RBL events then reconsider arrangements at an informal meeting with the RBL.
147. ADOPTION OF STANDING ORDERS

The Council’s revised Standing Orders had been amended to incorporate Councillor’s feedback and circulated prior to the meeting.
RESOLVED to adopt the revised Standing Orders.
148. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB-GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Allotments Committee
The Committee had met on 21 October and minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting. Councillor Lloyd gave a verbal summary, including feedback from plot-holders who attended the meeting.
RESOLVED to note and accept the report.

(b) Staffing and Resources Committee
Minutes of the most recent meeting on 28 October had been circulated prior to the meeting and were noted and accepted. There were several arising recommendations:-

(i)The Committee had recommended that the Council’s newsletter ‘The Edge’ should be ceased forthwith as it was felt to no longer represent value for money in engaging with residents. Likewise the Council’s funding of a special Council section on the Around Wellington website was recommended to cease, as it had not been used for some time. Written comments from each proprietor were read out loud. 
RESOLVED to stop publishing The Edge Newsletter forthwith.
RESOLVED to no longer fund the Town Councils webpage on the Around Wellington website.

(ii)Due to the ongoing problems with their condition, and difficulties around repairs the Committee had recommended that the Public Conveniences at Longforth Road be completely closed, pending a full-scale review. Not all Councillors were in favour, although all agreed a strategic plan was required to tackle this amenity.

RESOLVED to complete repairs to get at least one cubicle open.
RESOLVED that an Extraordinary Meeting of the Council should be arranged specifically to discuss the Public Toilets.

(c) Somerset Association of Local Councils West Area Meeting with Somerset West and Taunton Council (SWT)
Councillor Lloyd had attended this, advising that it had been a good meeting, discussing in the main – Rural issues including poor broadband availability, electric car charging points, and the poor supply and quality of Affordable Housing. Councillor Lloyd noted SWT’s recommendation to seek paper copies of development plans direct from Developers.
149. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 30 SEPTEMBER 2019
RESOLVED that the Income and Expenditure statements to 30 September 2019 be noted and agreed as true and accurate.
150. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) Net Staff salaries – £1623.62 – October salaries

(b) HMRC – £485.37 – October deductions

(c) Somerset County Council – £472.62 – Superannuation for Clerk

(d) Somerset County Council - £93.60 – Pension deficit fund

(e) Somerset West & Taunton - £70.00 - Premises Licence Annual Fee

(f)  Jobseekers Recruitment - £694.19*
- Asst Clerks Wages 08/10/19

(g)  Avon & Somerset - £300.00
- Contribution to Horse Tack

(h)  IDVerde - £272.40 - Dog Waste Bin & Fixings

(i)   Jobseekers Recruitment - £693.73*
- Asst & Deputy Clerks’ Wages 14/10/19

(j)   Chess - £3.14*** - Broadband

(k)  Cllr Lloyd - £103.50 - Travel Expenses

(l)   Mania Trading Ltd - £120.50
- Individual Glowsticks

(m) EDF Electricity - £99.96** - Rackfield Electricity Supply To 17/10/19

(n) Jobseekers Recruitment - £938.99* -
Asst & Deputy Clerks’ Wages 21/10/19

(o)  AIS Contract Cleaners - £120.96 – Office Cleaning Month To 18th October

(p) Hinewood – £20.00 – office window cleaning March and April

(q) Jobseekers Recruitment - £438.32 – Asst Clerk’s wages 28/10/19

(r) Kathryn Hemensley - £50.00 – Reimbursement for S171 licence (Christmas lights event)

(s) Viking - £96.04 - Stationery and postage

Section 137 Expenditure

(t) Keith Wheatley –£265.71 - Pop-up-Shop repairs and launch. 

(u) Perrys - £295.89 – initial rent for Pop-up-shop first part month

(v) Royal British Legion - £18.50 – donation for poppy wreath

(w) Zurich Insurance - £51.41 – additional payment for pop-up shop glass insurance

*Jobseekers invoices are paid when received, as agreed by the Staffing and Resources Committee

**Electricity Bills are paid when received to avoid late payment charges as agreed by Council.

*** This bill contained a credit for an overpayment in September of £100.26. This means the amount due for this month will be £103.14 - £100.26 = £3.14
151. CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS
RESOLVED to exclude the Press and Public from the meeting for the discussion of two confidential item relating to commercial activities and staffing issues.
This section of the meeting ended at 9.10 pm
.........................................

Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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